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Mr President, honourable delegates, friends, 

1. I am very often asked what have been WHO's greatest achievements throughout the 
40 years of its existence. And of course, I am always tempted to give the smart, shining 
examples of great programme successes. And I always have the temptation, as you indeed 
have, to start with the super victory of eradicating smallpox from spaceship earth. And 
not only because of its intrinsic humane value, but because all of you, because of that 
single victory, have got all your contributions to WHO in all its 40 years back with 
interest. So what are we talking about when you can't pay your contributions to WHO? 
You have been more than repaid by one single programme！ Of course, I could also speak of 
tuberculosis and the transfer of technology from one developing country to the 
industrialized countries, helping them to introduce ambulatory care and close down the 
sanatoria, saving them billions of dollars because of WHO's ability to reach a scientific 
consensus on ambulatory treatment as something totally acceptable and as equally 
efficacious as hospital treatment. And of course I could add, with some pleasurer that 
tuberculosis is now actually declining in most developing countries too. Because that 
does give a little kick to my heart. 

2. I could add many more success stories that have been initiated by your WHO. Who 
among the cynics and sceptics would have thought that when you the World Health Assembly, 
said we should be immunizing all the world's children by 1990 against the major killer 
childhood diseases - who among them believed we could reach that target? I am not saying 
we are there altogether, but at least we have moved from less than 5% 10 years ago to 
more than 50% fully-immunized children in the world today, saving much more than a 
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million children from dying from these diseases, or becoming crippled by poliomyelitis 



each year. The Diarrhoeal Disease Programme too is saving more than one million children 
from dying from diarrhoeal diseases every year. Indeed, I would like to challenge you on 
the basis of these results - what about having the guts to suggest that we should 
eradicate poliomyelitis from spaceship earth by the year 2000! I think we should. I 
think it is do-able. And therefore there is no excuse for not trying and trying very 
hard to do it. There are many many other landmarks - for instance, not only the 
introduction of the concept of essential drugs, but putting it into practice and so 
changing the health care scene in many developing countries. If you look at field trials 
of breakthrough drugs for a large number of devastating diseases - I need only mention 
mefloquine, ivermectin, praziquantel, and the like - and you will see that your WHO has 
been in business. And I would mention to you our trials for new vaccines against 
leprosy, typhoid, cholera, the strategy for preventing coronary heart diseases, lung 
cancer, and making available to the world a low-cost, highly effective basic system for 
diagnostic radiology. And of course, I could also ask, among these spectaculars: "Do 
you think anybody else could have done what we have been doing about AIDS in one short 
year, gaining credibility everywhere in the world?" I don't think so. 

3. I have given a menu of only a very few examples of WHO'S successes, but I shall not 
dwell on these - not because I do not think they are important, I think they are highly 
important - but there are also other benefits of your WHO which tend to be forgotten. I 
think your Organization has brought about a fundamental change in our very understanding 
of health and ways of attaining it. It has made, I humbly submit, a unique contribution 
to the restoration of social justice. It has demonstrated that health can be achieved by 
all and not just by the privileged few. It has shown that health goals can be arrived at 
out of ethical values in a highly materialistic world. It has displayed empathy for 
people in a highly egoistical world and sincerity in a most cynical world. It has 
transferred technology transparently and honestly in a technically mystified world. And 
it has done all that rationally, although not unemotionally, in a highly irrational 
world. 

4. I suppose the most outstanding way in which your Organization is displaying these 
qualities is in its strategy for attaining health for all by the year 2000, and of course 
maintaining it long beyond the year 2000. I always repeat that that Strategy is 
outstanding for the values it represents. It was born out of desperation at the 
appalling health of underprivileged people, particularly in developing countries. And as 
you know, desperation so easily leads to nihilism. Instead, thanks to the climate in 
your Organization, it led to a very constructive positivism. That attitude, coupled with 
the knowledge that sufficient technology does exist that could easily be afforded by 
countries throughout the world if they were willing to set their priorities right, that 



attitude, that knowledge, led WHO to come forward, led you to come forward, in the face 
of conventional wisdom, in the face of cynics and sceptics, with this dramatic social 
challenge for the end of the twentieth century. 

5. But your Organization did not content itself by being just the world's health 
conscience； it acted in response to that conscience and it acted very swiftly. Just 10 
years ago, shortly after the challenge of health for all was taken up, WHO with its 
favourite consort UNICEF, went together with you and so many others - nongovernmental 
organizations - to Alma-Ata and issued the Declaration of Alma-Ata which, by any 
reckoning, is a historic manifesto. It enshrines indeed a new paradigm for health and 
provides a way of converting health for all into practicalities through health systems 
based on primary health care. And for the first time, and thanks to your WHO, the world 
has as I said yesterday, a set of universal principles for health, a social helix whose 
strands can shape many different health systems in response to different needs and 
different capacities. 

6. In this way, your Organization has given rise to hope in developing countries, and a 
new interest in health in industrialized countries. In many developing countries these 
strands are being put together in such a way as to offer a totally new approach to social 
and economic development. In many industrialized countries, they are being put together 
to attain health targets for improved health through better deployment of existing 
resources. And your Organization has shown how the economically privileged countries can 
really support the less privileged ones through the enlightened application of the 
principles, the collective principles, for health that you, through your WHO, have placed 
at the disposal of all countries. 

7. To be sure , we do not know everything. You have, in previous Health Assemblies, put 
forward the idea of district health systems, but we still have a very long way to go 
before we really grasp the managerial intricacies of making good district programmes. 
Arid therefore I would like to make a parting appeal to you. I consider it almost 
scandalous how little WHO has invested in research and development to support countries 
to find out how you really get optimal results from your meagre resources• I think it is 
high time to redress this very considerable imbalance. I have personally experienced the 
miracles that can come out of good operations research, or health systems research, or 
research and development, whatever you want to call it. I think it is high time we set 
up a special programme for that kind of research on primary health care, focusing in 
particular on district health systems, with strong extrabudgetary support and I would 
propose to you to reflect on that before you get together in the Executive Board and next 
year's Assembly. 



8. The manner in which the Member States of WHO agreed to pursue the goal of health for 
all is, I believe, remarkable. They did so by consensus, in spite of their diversity. 
That consensus was not born of passive apathy; it was born of enthusiastic concern for 
the health of people everywhere. The spirit of cooperation that has prevailed among 
WHO'S Member States since the unifying force of health for all was adopted by them is 
truly extraordinary. And the courage with which Member States have been ready to 
evaluate their strategies for health for all, and to share with others their problems no 
less than their successes, is an outstanding social phenomenon. 

9. I therefore have no hesitation in stating that the way in which WHO'S Member States 
are cooperating by rallying round the set of values for health they defined in their 
Organization is unique in the annals of international affairs. The spirit of cooperation 
has extended beyond governments to include scientific institutions and individual 
scientists. Whether in such fields as tropical diseases, human reproduction or vaccine 
development, to mention a few, the research activities promoted and coordinated by WHO 
are the antithesis of egoistic prize-seeking scientific endeavour. The altruistic 
cooperation in research among institutes and individual in the industrialized and 
developing countries is a shining example of the transcendence of human values in 
science. It is not only generating knowledge needed for health, it is strengthening the 
research capacities of developing countries at the same time, thus helping to render them 
more self-reliant in dealing with their health problems in their future. 

10. When WHO'S Member States took the revolutionary decision to concentrate the 
Organization's activities on attaining health for all, it became necessary to have 
another look at the Organization's structures in order to bring them into line with its 
new functions. That management study too was remarkable for its scope and outcomes. It 
shook up practices that had taken root over the years. It led to the abolition of 
unproductive technical assistance b^ the Organization to its Member States, and to its 
replacement by technical cooperation among its Member States. That is just one 
manifestation of the democracy that prevails in the management of WHO. Other 
manifestations are to be found in the way issues are debated freely and fearlessly in the 
regional committees, the Executive Board and the World Health Assembly. Policies are 
arrived at through democratic consultation at all levels, leading to consensus on most 
issues. And to crown this democratic process, the operational management of activities 
has been decentralized to countries. Another outcome of the study that.has profound 
democratic implications was the clarification of the supporting functions of the 
Secretariat at all organizational levels. I take this opportunity of paying the highest 
tribute to the staff of WHO, past and present, for their dedication to the well-being of 

others. 



11. To conclude, Mr President, one more vital quality of your Organization is its 
transparency. It is that transparency which has attracted so many who are interested in 
being supportive of world health. They were very often previously considered outsiders. 
Now, we have collaborating centres by the thousands and scientists inside these 
collaborating centres by the tens of thousands, who are eagerly working together in order 
to add to our knowledge about how to improve world health. Nongovernmental organizations 
have seen that you are opening the doors to them. They are still a little bit timid 
because they are not quite sure if you really want to let them inside the temple of WHO. 
We have asked and challenged the universities to enter the doors of WHO and see that they 
can benefit from their WHO too. I repeat my invitation to the universities to come 
closer to their WHO. And after years of hesitation, we are finally reaching our 
colleagues in various health associations - the doctors, the nurses, and many other 
health professionals. They are beginning to feel that they can afford to swing together 
with their WHO, and that I think is a tremendously hopeful opening for the future. They 
are all vital partners in our great health adventure. And when I reflect on how 
governments, nongovernmental organizations, community cooperatives, associations of 
health professionals, consumer representatives, industry and you mention them, are all 
increasingly coming inside our WHO temple and trying to be helpful - sometimes creating 
problems for us - but basically all wanting the same, to try to be supportive so that 
together we can push forward our value system and movement towards health for all, when I 
reflect on all of that I am very very grateful to that evolution and I only hope that it 
can be speeded up over the coming years. 

12. Mr President, honourable delegates, I hope I have said enough to show that WHO 
remains, in our contemporary world, highly relevant. In my humble opinion, when you look 
at the rather sordid international scenario, WHO is one of its redeeming features. And 
it is your responsibility to keep WHO that way. It is your responsibility to make sure 
that the health momentum your Organization has generated continues to increase, and that 
the enthusiasm it has generated throughout the world does not burn itself out. Only the 
mythical bird, the phoenix, burned itself out and then arose with new vitality from its 
ashes. WHO is not a mythical bird; it is a solid reality. If you, therefore, act as 
the guardians of its moral values and the policies that emanate from these moral values, 
if you do that you know very well in your hearts and minds that you will ensure that your 
Organization remains a solid, highly relevant reality leading people everywhere in the 
world to better health in the year 2000 and way beyond. 

I thank you very much. 


